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Merton Center. It would be yet another meeting 
that spirited my life toward taking another lovely 
turn. I was keen to introduce and edit Tom’s Book, 
the journal his mother Ruth had kept about his first 
two years. My hopes sometimes wavered in find-
ing a publisher, but Patrick encouraged me to carry 
on. Then my friend Jonathan Montaldo suggested 
we drive to meet Gray Zeitz at his Larkspur Press 
in Monterey, KY. Urging patience, as he would 
need to “live with the words,” after several months 
Gray hand-printed and hand-bound Tom’s Book in 
2005. Patrick blessed all our efforts by writing the 
Preface. He was even willing to re-write it when 
I, surprised at my own cheek, urged him to stress 
the family’s happiness in those early years. The 
last time Pat wrote to me, he asked me to send him 
a photo taken by Timothy Hoover, Rusty Moe’s 
husband, at Bob Daggy’s grave in 1998. Tommie O’Callaghan had invited me to spend the weekend 
at her house on Eastern Parkway to celebrate Bob’s life and passing. We had gone to Mass at Gethse-
mani and had then gathered to view Bob’s new headstone. Tim’s photo captures memories. Tommie 
is in front, then Jonathan Montaldo, Brother Pat, Rusty Moe, “Lady Jane Grey” (as Pat called me that 
day as the wind constantly threatened to carry my large floppy hat away) and Brother Paul Quenon. 
That night I would be the last person to sleep in “Merton’s room” at the O’Callaghans’. He often stayed 

overnight in that room when he visited doctors in Louisville. He had slept there 
the night before departing Louisville for Asia. I was to be that room’s last guest, 
as Frank and Tommie were moving to a new house on Monday. “Bells” rang for 
me in “Merton’s room” that night. Through my many years with dear Brother 
Patrick, he unfailingly supported me. He mentored me; I could lean on his good 
humor and joy. May my life’s great friend rest in God’s peace.

Sheila Mary Milton is a former ITMS Shannon Fellow who has specialized in writing about 
Merton’s mother Ruth and her relationship with her son.  

* * * * * * *
After Easter 1974, when I had finished my thesis at Emory, “Toward the Only Real City in 

America: Paradise and Utopia in the Autobiography of Thomas Merton,” I went to meet Patrick Hart 
for the first time, like a cat bringing a mouse so he would notice me. On Holy Saturday my partner 
Robert Moore and I had dyed waxed eggs together. I brought one for Patrick as a first gift. I thought 
he would take it to his cell and treasure it. He held it for a moment but then put it in a chink of Geth-
semani’s brick walls. “It’s going to get ruined out here,” I thought. Was he telling me my gift was 
not for him? As he did so many others, Patrick went on to mentor me. He helped me reach out for 
whatever it was I was stretching for. We loved one another. If he had been a randy twenty-year-old, 
he could have been my dad. Every Christmas, I would write him to say that he was the father of the 
best years of my life. He stood on the sidelines, cheering me on. He gave me a life’s mission. He sent 
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me on my way. At his funeral, I noticed that whoever 
embalmed him did a great job. His face never looked 
more beautiful. He was radiant, at last handsome. I 
thought he would be pleased were he looking down 
at himself, and touching his chest as I did with my 
right hand to say thanks and good-bye. As the crowd 
dispersed I stayed at the foot of his grave and threw 
in some dirt. I waited while the assigned novice 
started to close up the grave just as it began to rain. 
I noticed he began filling in along the edges of Pat’s 
body. He hesitated to hit his head that I stared down 
at through the thin cloth covering it. I was not fearful 
of the dirt, but I admired this novice’s discretion. In 2016 we had had a final meeting in his infirmary 
room. We knew this visit was it. Hugs and tears. He pulled one of my letters from the pocket of the 
plaid shirt he was wearing. He told me he kept it there right next to his heart. I was not fooled. I knew 
he had file drawers full of notes and cards from everyone everywhere. Depending on his visitor, he 
would retrieve one of their notes, place it in this pocket and offer it to them as 
Exhibit A: “See how much I loved only you.” Ha! But I was not jealous. He was 
93, rich with experience, loved by the chorus of those he saved with kindness. I 
am one of these who will sing his praises until I too am dead. The father of our 
best years, he rests awhile in our hearts, always only passing through, leaving 
behind his gifts of joy and peace, urging us on to do more and better work.

Jonathan Montaldo is former director of the Thomas Merton Center at Bellarmine University 
and editor of numerous books, including The Intimate Merton, coedited with Patrick Hart.

* * * * * * *
Brother Patrick’s last letter to me was on January 3, 2017, thanking me for a box of sugar-free wa-

fers, which he received on Christmas 2016. He was always thoughtful and gracious in his letters and 
always appreciative of gifts sent to him or library reference research that he requested. In this last let-
ter, written on a big card with the photograph of a bird perched on a tree, he expressed appreciation for 
Brother Christian’s photographic cards of birds and their environment, which he said was around the 
monastery infirmary grounds. He also liked the Biblical text in the card: “Peace I leave you; My peace 
I give you” (John 14:27). “This card,” he wrote, “is my way of thanking so many friends and neighbors 
for their generosity over the years, from Shakespeare at Stratford which I still remember at this age on 
planet earth.” I have often remembered riding with Brother Patrick in Jonathan Montaldo’s car on our 
drive from Louisville, KY to attend the Sixth General Meeting of the ITMS, held 
at St. Jerome’s University in Waterloo, Ontario in June 1999. As Waterloo is 33 
miles away from Stratford, we were able to enjoy watching A Midsummer Night’s 
Dream and The Tempest before and after the conference. We drove back to Lou-
isville on June 14, 1999, Brother Patrick’s 74th birthday. During his funeral on 
February 28, 2019, I said silently, Shalom, dear Brother Patrick. 

Erlinda Paguio is former secretary and former president of the International Thomas Merton Society. 

* * * * * * *
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